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military lawyer at which time you were advised of your rights and warned of the probable 
adverse consequences of accepting such a discharge.  As part of this discharge request, you 
admitted your guilt to the foregoing offense and acknowledged that your characterization of 
service upon discharge would be Other Than Honorable (OTH) conditions.  The separation 
authority approved your request and directed your commanding officer to discharge you with an 
OTH characterization of service.  On 8 May 1985, you were so discharged.        
 
Post-discharge, you applied to the Naval Discharge Review Board (NDRB) for a discharge 
upgrade.  The NDRB denied your request for an upgrade, on 2 October 1995, based on their 
determination that your discharge was proper as issued. 
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Wilkie Memo.  These 
included, but were not limited to, your desire to change your discharge character of service to 
Honorable so you may apply for disability benefits.  You contend that: (1) you were treated 
unfairly, (2) you sustained several seizures in-service and no one in the military tried to 
understand your health condition and help you, (3) after your arrival at Camp Lejeune, you 
became ill from drinking the water and eating the food; thereafter, your illness continued with 
occurrences of seizures, (4) you experienced anxiety, depression, and continued to have seizures 
based on the passing of your mother, (5) you were stationed overseas and received an emergency 
phone call concerning the passing of your mother, you were granted emergency to attend your 
mother’s funeral, after your mother’s funeral, you developed a fear of going back to the military 
and at that point, you remained under a doctor’s care and was diagnosed with grand-mal 
seizures, and (6) due to your medical condition at that time, you desire a change to your 
character of service in order for you to be able to obtain medical treatment from the Department 
of Veterans Affairs.  For purposes of clemency and equity consideration, the Board noted you 
provided a personal statement on your behalf but no supporting documentation describing post-
service accomplishments or advocacy letters.   
 
After thorough review, the Board concluded your potentially mitigating factors were insufficient 
to warrant relief.  Specifically, the Board determined that your misconduct, as evidenced by your 
NJP and SILT request, outweighed these mitigating factors.  In making this finding, the Board 
considered the seriousness of your misconduct and concluded that it showed a complete 
disregard of military authority and regulations.  The Board also noted that the misconduct that 
led to your request to be discharged in lieu of trial by court-martial was substantial and, more 
likely than not, would have resulted in a punitive discharge and extensive punishment at a court-
martial.  Therefore, the Board determined that you already received a large measure of clemency 
when the convening authority agreed to administratively separate you in lieu of trial by court-
martial; thereby sparing you the stigma of a court-martial conviction and likely punitive 
discharge.  Further, the Board noted that you did not provide any evidence, other than your 
statement, to substantiate your contentions.  Finally, absent a material error or injustice, the 
Board declined to summarily upgrade a discharge solely for the purpose of facilitating veterans’ 
benefits, or enhancing educational or employment opportunities.  As a result, the Board 
concluded your conduct constituted a significant departure from that expected of a service 
member and continues to warrant an OTH characterization.  Even in light of the Wilkie Memo 
and reviewing the record holistically, the Board did not find evidence of an error or injustice that 






